Clifton Community Council

Board of Directors

Tuesday May 17, 2011-6:00 PM

Clifton Center-Alcove Room






Minutes

Call to order at 6:05PM by Lisa Work.

Board members present: Jim Johnson, Pam Sheehan, Lisa Work, Sam Dodson, Cher Robinson, and John Beckman.

Board members absent: Jim Brauner, John Eberman, Bill Wright, and Janie Estes.

Neighbor in attendance: Cassandra Culin.

Guest in attendance: Officer Jeff Artman.

Approval of minutes: Sam Dodson moved to approve the minutes of the April 19, 2011 meeting. Cher Robinson seconded, and the motion unanimously carried.

Clifton Crime Report: Officer Jeff Artman gave the results of the Clifton Crime Report for the period 4/17-5/17/11. There were a total of twenty-three incidents, with nine incidents of theft, six of criminal mischief, four of burglary, and four classified as other. John Beckman offered his observation that in at least one area he had observed that sections of copper grounding wire had been removed from utility poles, creating the potential for damage to homeowners electrical systems in the event of a lightening strike. Officer Artman agreed to pass this info along to 5th District, and John agreed to report this to LG&E.

Co-chair Report: Lisa Work recommended with respect to Article seven, page seven, section eleven of the bylaws (Board of Directors/vacancies) that says “any vacancy that occurs on the Board of Directors may be filled by a vote of a majority of the Board of Directors even if less than a quorum of the board of Directors that remain in office.” To add to the revised bylaws:  “The Board of Directors will govern regardless of vacancies on the Board.” Lisa recommended that this be added to offer protection to the Board to enable lawful operation of the Board in the event of a vacancy situation. Cassandra Culin stated that it is her belief that the law would likewise provide this same language, and protection. Lisa then offered this motion, Cher Robinson seconded, and the motion carried unanimously.

   Cher Robinson agreed to talk with former Judge Bill Knopf to help with the election process at the upcoming quarterly meeting. Lisa offered the suggestion of Cindy Adelberg as an option to manage the election of the Board. Lisa suggested the idea of having two people from the community to monitor the vote count. John Beckman suggested Jerry Warner and Gail Smith as possibilities. Sam Dodson asked Cassandra Culin to be a monitor, and she accepted. These three would do the counting, and checking of the count. 

   Lisa then offered thanks to the present board for their service in the past term. Lisa then listed the current board members who would run for an additional year’s term on May 24th: John Beckman, Lisa Work, Jim Brauner, Bill Wright, Pam Sheehan, Cher Robinson, Sam Dodson, and Janie Estes. Lisa indicated that Janie would nominate Edgar Estes from the floor, and that Jason Brauner and Pat Leitsch would run as well. Lisa also indicated the membership roster would be up-to-date at the time of the election, but that she would not have a year-end financial report. Lisa will start the quarterly meeting with committee annual reports, then a vote on the bylaws (bylaws not to take effect until after the election), then the voting in the election of board members. The quarterly meeting will be next Tuesday May 24th at 7PM at the Clifton Center.

Board Policy items: John Beckman suggested that the Board formulate a policy regarding the limits on serving hours that are granted with liquor licenses by KY Alcoholic Beverage Control. This suggestion comes as a reaction to having received a notice (through Lyle Etheridge in the Council office) that a restaurant named the Recovery Room had applied for a license to serve liquor at 1800 Frankfort Ave. (SE corner Pope and Frankfort) with serving hours to end at 4AM everyday. John indicated that he had just lobbied the Board of Zoning Adjustment to limit serving hours at the new Stoll Firehouse restaurant to 12AM everyday, after they had applied for a 4AM license. The Board of Zoning Adjustments eventually agreed to limit hours at the firehouse to 2AM, for serving both inside and outside. John noted that the notice received indicated that any person or association may by letter protest the granting of a license. Based on this John asked to board for a policy to be the basis of a letter of protest for the granting of the Recovery Room license, and to be applicable to future applications coming up in Clifton. After some discussion, it was proposed that the Board have a policy that recommends liquor licenses that limit hours Sunday through Thursday until 12AM, Friday and Saturday until 2AM, excluding outside serving which would be limited to 12AM. The Board concluded that this recommendation would represent a workable and fair compromise of residential and business needs. Lisa Work offered the motion for the Council recommendation (of the limits stated above) on Clifton liquor establishment serving hour limits, Cher Robinson seconded, and the motion passed on a 5-1 vote, with Sam Dodson dissenting. At Cassandra Culin’s suggestion, John stated that he would through the LUPC email list immediately publish both the notice of application for a 4AM license for 1800 Frankfort Avenue accompanied by a statement of the Board’s recommendation for all present and future cases of liquor license applications with regard to serving hour limits.

   John Beckman then suggested that the Council develop a policy for dealing with vacant and abandoned housing in Clifton, of which there are eight properties on the Codes & Regulation list of vacant/abandoned properties in the 9th Metro District. John asked for a discussion with a goal to provide Council (through LUPC) intervention and as Pam Sheehan suggested, to offer a form of mediation to explore resources to owners of such properties in Clifton, well before the owners ended up in district court when their options for remediation with Codes & Regulations might be much more limited. Ultimately the goal for the Council, and Clifton would be to help find a way to return the property to a contributing-to-the-neighborhood status. After some discussion, the following motion was suggested: The CCC authorizes the LUPC committee when possible to act to offer resources of mediation for owners of vacant and abandoned properties in Clifton with the goal of returning the properties to a contributing status in the neighborhood. Lisa Work moved, Sam Dodson seconded, and the motion carried unanimously. 

Land Use and Preservation report: John Beckman reported that the subject of the April  26th LUPC meeting was a presentation by Rachelle Starr of the Scarlet Hope ministry plans for the residence located at 2301 Sycamore Avenue. The full report of that LUPC meeting is provided as Addendum I. to these minutes. John reported that there were a number of concerns voiced at that meeting, and that he was facilitating one suggestion of an email block watch which would be designed to connect immediate neighbors in a two block radius with the operators of the Scarlet Hope ministry in a two-way conduit fashion. Participants would be able to easily communicate observations, questions, and concerns using this block watch. 

   John reported that he had attended the first meeting of the Frankfort Avenue Corridor Stakeholders, a group that has formed with the goal of making the Frankfort Avenue corridor to the Ohio River and River Road more safely accessible and visually appealing in its connection to Clifton and adjoining neighborhoods along Frankfort Avenue. John recommended that the board approve Cassandra Culin in her position as Chair of the Pedestrian and Bicycle Access Committee as the CCC representative on this group. The Board approved this suggestion by consensus.

Beautification Committee report:  Cher Robinson reported that she needs volunteers, especially at this time of year. Cher also indicated that she was unable to get in touch with Noel Rueff, an insured worker that she’s needs for the Payne St. site. Cher also indicated that she is at the RR tracks site during good weather on Saturdays at 9AM, and sometimes again on Sundays at the same time. 

Newsletter: Sam Dodson reported that the Newsletter Committee had met and discussed: 1) Purchasing brochure racks for newsletters to be displayed in business establishments. The racks would be wall mount, and be labeled “Clifton Community Council”. Sam indicated that there was a price break at 16 in number. Sixteen would cost $100.00. John Beckman suggested buying 32 initially for $200.00. Sam so moved, Cher seconded, and the motion carried unanimously. 2) Sam suggested an upgrade to the Clifton website at $120 extra/year. This upgrade would allow for among other things a provision for placement of Clifton advertising on the website. Lisa suggested that this wait until after the election. 

Pedestrian & Bicycle Access Committee report: Cassandra Culin reported that the Brownsboro Road project has returned to Metro Council where it will be reviewed at 2PM Thursday 5/19 at a Transportation & Public Works Committee at Metro Council. On May 26th at 6PM, assuming that it passes committee, it will be before the Metro Council for a final vote. She encouraged people to come to the Metro Council meeting to support the Brownsboro Road Diet. 

   The lower N. Jane St. sidewalk project is awaiting the easement access approval from Dahlem Properties, and will proceed when this is done. Cassandra has established communication with Rachelle Starr, director of Scarlet Hope ministry in regard to Scarlet Hope’s offer of a sidewalk easement granting along their property at the N. Jane St. hill. 

   Cassandra asked for Board approval on the following: 1) Sidewalk access restriction issues mainly at restaurant outdoor serving sites on Frankfort Avenue. Cassandra wants the P&B Access committee to petition FABA for their support in remediation of the problem. With FABA’s support or no, the committee would approach Metro for assistance with the issue. The Board gave its support to this by consensus. 2) In the context of learning that UCHM will be building a pedestrian access ramp along the State Street end of their front building sidewalk, and in that UCHM generously provides meeting space to CCC Committees, and in that UCHM is going through some financially challenging times presently, Cassandra suggested that CCC make a donation to UCHM, the amount to be discussed at this board meeting. Lisa indicated that the donation to UCHM was an item already on the agenda, and asked Cassandra and John to suggest an amount for consideration. John proposed and moved that the CCC donate $300 as a general donation to UCHM. Cher Robinson seconded, and the motion carried unanimously. 3) Cassandra has been asked to represent P&B Access on issuing a report on “Danger by Design” a report of local pedestrian fatalities on Louisville streets. She will work with Dave Morris of CART on issuing the report. The Board approved this by consensus. 

   There being no further business the meeting adjourned at 8PM.

Addendum I. :

Report on CCC LUPC 4/26/11 meeting, 6:30PM, at UCHM:

   On an agenda was a presentation by Rachelle Starr, director of the Scarlet Hope organization that plans to operate a ministry to women in the adult entertainment industry in the house at 2305 Sycamore Avenue (commonly known as Sycamore Manor). Rachelle began by saying that the home had been given to Scarlet Hope (a non-profit Christian ministry) by the previous ministry that had operated at that address. She stated that the use for the home would be to bring the hope and love of Jesus to women in the bondage of the adult entertainment industry in Louisville-Louisville being the sixth largest in the US in adult entertainment industry operations. Over the last 2-3 years Scarlet Hope has been bringing home cooked meals into strip clubs, serving some 280 women/week. There are around 125 volunteers used to make and deliver the food, once per week on Thursday nights. As part of this ongoing process Scarlet Hope has discovered that many women desperately are looking for a way out of the industry. Scarlet Hope intends to offer resources to assist women to find a way to another life. Life-skills training, cooking for the 300 meals/week of the meals-on-wheels program, and eventually in 2012 the goal is to set up a short-term transitional living program in the home on Sycamore. The plan will be to house a maximum of sixteen women at one time in a very structured program with overseers living there 24/7.  Rachelle then addressed the issues of parking, traffic, sex, and security.  Security: She stated that in the three years the program had been running, there was not a single security problem encountered. She added that the short-term transitional housing would not replicate a homeless shelter, nor a non-profit living facility. The hope is that the home will serve as a “family” to women who are hurting and broken. The further hope is for the home to provide a community with Bible studies and life skills programs to retrain them to be contributing members of society. Parking: Scarlet Hope intends to use its own rear on-site parking area (8-12 spaces) and the parking area in a Scarlet Hope partner’s church lot at the Clifton Christian church on Vernon.  Scarlet Hope has no plans for exterior changes to the houses. Rachelle stated it is Scarlet Hopes intention to be a good neighbor in Clifton, adding that community involvement was an intention as well. She characterized the intent of the Scarlet Hope mission would be to be a blessing to the women they serve, and to the neighbors and community in Clifton as well. 

   The floor was then opened for questions and concerns. Amongst those expressed  (responses in parentheses) were:

1) How is the Scarlet Hope program different from a domestic violence shelter? (If clients of Scarlet Hope have a domestic violence issue they would go to a certified domestic violence shelter for care. Same with drug addiction issues. )

2) Security issues: boyfriends of he women at Scarlet Hope House, dysfunctional relationships, stalking, harassment, aggressive addictive behavior issues, anger, drug, childcare and child abuse, mental health issues all in a neighborhood that is a normal residential pedestrian friendly neighborhood (albeit with a large handicapped and disabled population). How will Scarlet Hope deal with these issues especially with respect to firm rules and regulations for its clients? How will these regulations square with your neighbors whose aim is to protect the neighborhood that they live in? (Response: For the first year (2011-2012) Phase I programs will be organized so that they are in place for use, and a professional staff put in place.) 

3) Will Scarlet Hope’s intended use of their property adversely affect neighbors’ property values? (This is not Scarlet Hope’s intention, “we live here too”.)

4) Will Scarlet Hope rules adequately address security concerns? (Yes, through thought about the regulations, oversight, change to regulations brought through trial & error.)

5) Are lesbians considered potential clients for Scarlet Hope programs? (Yes)

6) How will Scarlet Hope guard against the opportunistic tendencies of some of its clients? (Through the many “eyes and ears” of the professional staff, and careful evaluation of feedback from the “eyes” of neighbors.)

7) What was outcome with meeting with the Councilwoman? Were Health Department issues discussed? (The Councilwoman was elated that Scarlet Hope would allow a sidewalk to be constructed along the east side of the N. Jane St. hill. Beyond that the Councilwoman was generally very supportive of the Scarlet Hope plan.)

8) Did Metro Planning & Design look at the narrative you provided? (Planning & Design was not really interested in the narrative. They only wanted to address exterior changes, and there are none planned. The main change will be on the interior: the kitchen. Scarlet Hope has hired Dine Inc. to assure the installation and certification to Health Dept. standards of the kitchen improvements.) Is Scarlet Hope aware of regs that might only allow for a maximum of eight inhabitants in your stated use of the home? (Yes, 16 is an arbitrary number. There are only nine bedrooms currently for use in the houses, so sixteen might be an overcrowding issue. The figure of 16 was calculated from the occupancy of both houses since they are connected.) Are additional permits needed for the transitional housing use? Would you make the list of your board members available to the neighborhood? (Yes.) Would you consider adding a Clifton resident to your board? (Yes.)  Would you consider setting up an ongoing communication on program and use status updates for the neighborhood? (Yes.)

9) What is Phase I (counseling and meals-on-wheels) staff size? (Two paid staff, 40 volunteers, with 6-8 volunteers daily, 20-25 volunteers on Thursday nights (meals night)) Staff size when Phase II (transitional housing) comes? (Staff will be my husband and myself, and in addition a “house-mom” on duty 24/7.)  Will on-site parking match daily staff needs/ (Yes, there are 8-12 spaces in our lot.)

10) How do you deal with client off-site excursions, trips, etc. (There are no off site activities that are unsupervised. Our Phase II program will be short term temporary stays (30 days max), with clients supervised at all times, and on all occasions. Our object is to use our resource programs to get our clients up and out on there own as soon as practically possible. Our clients may transition from our care to a certified long-term transitional facility if that’s needed. There are a number of these facilities in Louisville that we will use when necessary. Constant supervision of our clients becomes for us a tool used to build “family”, something that most of our incoming clients sorely lack.) 

11) The increased vehicular traffic that will be present with Scarlet Hope’s operation is a concern in a neighborhood with a number of children.

12) A suggestion was made to set up an immediate neighborhood communication link to advise of problems and issues with the Scarlet Hope operation, a sort of Block Watch. (John Beckman indicated that he would be able to facilitate this.)

13) A suggestion was made that this forum should be staged again in perhaps three-four months, as a status report to the neighborhood on Scarlet Hope’s operational beginnings. LUPC was suggested to again be the venue for such a meeting. (This we can do. We want to stage an open house for the first weekend in September 2011 to show the house, not to showcase the programs. The suggested future LUPC meeting might be the place to talk about our programs.) A suggestion was then made that the suggested meeting might also feature an educational forum on domestic violence. (Yes, that could be included.)  

-Minutes respectfully submitted by John Beckman, Secretary, Clifton Community Council, 5/19/2011. 

